Check for updates

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

EDITED BY Tracy Vaillancourt, University of Ottawa, Canada

REVIEWED BY Muhammad Ali Equatora, Politeknik Ilmu Pemasyarakatan, Indonesia

\*CORRESPONDENCE Bandy X. Lee Sandyleemd@gmail.com

RECEIVED 15 August 2024 ACCEPTED 23 January 2025 PUBLISHED 31 March 2025

#### CITATION

Lee BX and Lee G (2025) A triple pandemic: COVID-19, violence against children, and the crisis in family courts.

Front. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry 4:1481455. doi: 10.3389/frcha.2025.1481455

#### COPYRIGHT

© 2025 Lee and Lee. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

# A triple pandemic: COVID-19, violence against children, and the crisis in family courts

Bandy X. Lee<sup>1\*</sup> and Grace Lee<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, United States, <sup>2</sup>Yale University, New Haven, CT, United States

#### KEYWORDS

pandemic, COVID-19, violence against children, family courts, judicial reform

# Introduction

The COVID-19 pandemic has widely impacted the health and survival of populations worldwide. Despite severe disease and death remaining rare in children (1), children have been particularly vulnerable to upsurges in violence in the home (2, 3). Restrictions to limit the viral spread exacerbated the conditions for "twin pandemics." Social factors further contributed through stress, poverty, unemployment, school closures, and lack of contact with support providers (4). Globally, violence against children was already at epidemic levels before COVID-19, with an estimated 1 billion children and adolescents experiencing abuse of some kind each year (5). Natural disasters and external stressors increase this risk (6, 7), and these incidents are furthermore closely linked to family violence against women, which affects approximately one-third of women around the world (8).

However, yet another hidden but deadly scourge—the crisis in family courts—is as much an exacerbator as a side effect and requires urgent attention. Victims of violence may seek remedies through social services, including the family court system, believing that these can help reduce the harm (9, 10). In many countries, divorce, separation, and child custody issues are dealt with in family courts, with practices that deviate considerably from those of civil or criminal courts. This deviation, originally intended for the protection of children, has in the absence of transparency and accountability led to deadly results for minors.

#### The statistics

A largely unknown, tragic fact is that family courts have become a place where too many vulnerable children die. A non-profit organization has tracked 990 child murders by a separating parent since 2008 in the United States (11). At the height of the COVID-19 pandemic, between the years 2020 and 2022, child murders by separating parents increased by 47.8% (11). An astonishing fact is that, instead of protecting these children, family court judges' decisions facilitated many of these murders (11). A closer look at 175 child murders by fathers showed that, in many cases, the judges had ordered the conditions that allowed for the murders, often over the mothers' objections (12). An even greater number of suicides occur for every murder (13), and hundreds of injuries are medically treated for every death (14). Furthermore, the actual numbers are likely to be much higher, as the routine sealing of court records against the convention of open courts, in the name of the "protection of children," has made tracking actual numbers of child murders as a result of family court decisions virtually impossible.

## The mechanism

How does this happen? In the US, family court judges have almost unlimited discretion, including the ability to seal court records, without oversight or accountability. A net result is that those with few rights, notably children, are violated in ways that multiply their harm. The vast majority of the approximately 100,000 contested child custody cases per year are family violence cases. Abusive fathers disproportionately seek sole custody in these cases, unlike trends outside of family court, and family courts grant it almost 75% of the time (15). A report in the United Kingdom, the first country to compel the opening of family courts to reporters, found that even convicted child rapists were sometimes granted custody (16). In the United States, fathers who murder the mother of their children face almost no barrier to obtaining custody (family courts are disconnected from criminal courts) after their prison sentences (17). As a result of these family court practices, violent perpetrators may seek custody of their children as a favorable way to regain respectability in society or to exculpate themselves of their crimes-often without having to change their behavior.

## The harm

Predictably, violent fathers who are granted custody often go on to abuse and murder their children at alarming rates. The United Kingdom has, through legislation, forced family courts to open to such research, but still found resistance. Deaths are the extreme end, but other harms also occur. For example, more than 58,000 children a year are ordered into their physical or sexual abuser's unsupervised custody following divorce in the United States (18). These children are likely to suffer "soul murder," (19) or the psychological "death" that results from abuse. The consequences are lifelong psychological and physical problems and the loss of decades of life (20). The estimated economic loss in healthcare, child welfare, criminal justice, special education, and productivity, among other costs, has been estimated at \$592 billion for 2018 (21). This is also an exponential problem, as almost 1 in 3 abused and neglected children become abusers themselves (22).

During the COVID-19 pandemic, the monitoring and reporting of child maltreatment were hampered further at a time of heightened need (23). In family courts, the "protective parent," or the parent attempting to safeguard the child from abuse, often loses custody simply for alleging abuse. Sometimes, this occurs when the children allege the abuse. Separation from a protective, caregiving parent can have a similar effect as being orphaned; in the period when more than 140,000 children in the United States experienced the death of a parent or a grandparent caregiver from COVID-19 (24), close to 100,000 children were newly separated from a protective parent to be isolated with an abusive parent. Studies on family courts now show that, in addition to child deaths, protective parents, usually mothers, also disproportionately grow ill or die (25, 26).

## The pseudo-rationale

A source of these deaths is the regular practice of family courts of denying abuse, which is more likely to prolong cases for years and to require multiple court appointees whom the parents are obligated to pay (27). The revenue from doing so is estimated to be between \$50 and \$175 billion per year in the United States alone (28). In other words, there is a great financial incentive to place children in situations of greater danger and families in crisis.

The pseudo-rationale used to promote this result in the family courts is "parental alienation," the notion that any allegation of abuse is a fabrication to "alienate" the other parent from the child and that any rejection on the part of the child is a result of "coaching." However, research shows that while deliberate false reporting is rare [e.g., 0.1% in one study (29)], the abuse of children is not. In fact, child abuse is greatly underreported, a problem that has only been exacerbated during the pandemic (30). A national study of 4,388 custody cases showed that mothers who reported abuse—especially child sexual abuse—lost custody at alarming rates, sometimes to convicted sex offenders (31).

Multiple reputable scientific associations-including the United Nations (UN) (32)-have denounced family courts' use of the pseudo-concept of "parental alienation," but it continues to be used almost ubiquitously. It is designed to punish and "turn the tables" against the victim to discourage the reporting of abuse. It enables courts to exculpate perpetrators of abuse so they not only escape prosecution, but are disproportionately rewarded with full custody, "child support," legal fees, and even the incarceration of their victims in the form of a "debtors' jail" if they cannot pay-operating without due process or the possibility of bail. In this manner, family courts amplify the "coercive control" patterns of domestic violence offenders, who typically establish their dominance through intimidation, isolation of their victims, and reversal of victim and offender (33). "parental alienation," employed only within family court, not only contradicts established scientific, medical, and developmental research but enables severe and lasting trauma in children and adolescents through isolation and traumatic bonding with their abusers while separated from their primary supports (34).

#### An international problem

A nationwide study found that family court custody decisions were overwhelmingly more wrong than right (35). Yet, an "abuse industry" has arisen around these wrong decisions, with its own group of lawyers, "officers of the court," and poorly-trained "experts." These arrangements are pecuniary: not only do abusers control the money the majority of the time, but they are also more willing to pay to avoid prosecution, while protective parents will more easily give up their savings to save their children's lives. Hence, in a manner even more pernicious than the "kids for cash" scandal (36), family courts are commodifying children and removing them from stable homes and protective, primary caregivers, at great harm, for greater profit. This practice, unfortunately, has been exported worldwide. A journal's special issue in 2020 first demonstrated the misuse of "parental alienation" in eight countries (37). Then, a number of international bodies began urging governments to consider testimonies of this approach as a "continuation of power and control" by abusive fathers (38). A European Parliament resolution soon "call[ed] on the Member States not to recognise parental alienation syndrome in their judicial practice and law." (39) Moreover, a United Nations report found widespread family court practices of punishing mothers and children who brought forward credible allegations of abuse (40).

## Conclusion

Seldom brought under scrutiny, family courts have become a hidden, unchecked, domestic abusers' tool for furthering their abuse. Children are the greatest casualties, who not only lose the opportunity to develop their potential, but for some, they become the next generation of substance users, rapists, and murderers, if they survive at all. Judicial abuses have increased and have received greater attention during the COVID-19 era, but attempts at reform, including legislative changes, have been marginally successful at best. Efforts to educate judges have been futile in the presence of enormous financial incentives to make decisions that are harmful for children. A culture of deadly abuse against the most vulnerable members of society calls for a moratorium on family courts in child custody decisions-along with the current structure of absolute judicial immunity, total secrecy, and lack of any accountability-to prevent the destruction of children by the very institutions intended to protect them. Child welfare matters should be handled outside of courts where possible and the rest should be dealt with in civil

## References

1. Bhopal SS, Bagaria J, Olabi B, Bhopal R. Children and young people remain at low risk of COVID-19 mortality. *Lancet Child Adolesc Health*. (2021) 5(5):e12–3. doi: 10. 1016/S2352-4642(21)00066-3

2. Campbell AM. An increasing risk of family violence during the COVID-19 pandemic: strengthening community collaborations to save lives. *Forensic Sci Int Rep.* (2020) 2:100089. doi: 10.1016/j.fsir.2020.100089

3. Kuehn BM. Surge in child abuse, harm during COVID-19 pandemic reported. *JAMA*. (2020) 324(7):621.

4. Karbasi Z, Safdari R, Eslami P. The silent crisis of child abuse in the COVID-19 pandemic: a scoping review. *Health Sci Rep.* (2022) 5(5):e790. doi: 10.1002/hsr2.790

5. Hillis S, Mercy J, Amobi A, Kress H. Global prevalence of past-year violence against children: a systematic review and minimum estimates. *Pediatrics*. (2016) 137(3). doi: 10.1542/peds.2015-4079

6. Seddighi H, Salmani I, Javadi MH, Seddighi S. Child abuse in natural disasters and conflicts: a systematic review. *Trauma Violence Abuse*. (2021) 22(1):176–85.

7. First JM, First NL, Houston JB. Intimate partner violence and disasters: a framework for empowering women experiencing violence in disaster settings. *Affilia*. (2017) 32(3):390-403. doi: 10.1177/0886109917706338

8. Estimates, Violence Against Women Prevalence. Global, Regional and National Prevalence Estimates for Intimate Partner Violence Against Women and Global and Regional Prevalence Estimates for non-partner sexual Violence Against Women. Geneva: World Health Organization (2021).

9. Siltala H, Hisasue T, Hietamäki J, Saari J, Laajasalo T, October M, et al. Domestic violence-related use of services and the resulting costs in health, social and legal services.

courts that have juries, due process, and transparency. Systemic changes are thus needed to preserve lives and better prevent exploitation of the most vulnerable members of society before the next pandemic.

#### Author contributions

BL: Writing – original draft, Writing – review & editing. GL: Writing – original draft, Writing – review & editing.

## Funding

The author(s) declare that no financial support was received for the research and/or publication of this article.

# **Conflict of interest**

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

## Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

10. Johnson ME. Redefining harm, reimagining remedies, and reclaiming domestic violence law. UC Davis L. Rev. (2008) 42:1107.

11. Center for Judicial Excellence. U.S. Child Homicide Data: 2008-Present. San Rafael, CA: Center for Judicial Excellence (2024). Available at: https://centerforjudicialexcellence. org/cje-projects-initiatives/child-murder-data/. (Accessed December 27, 2024).

12. Bartlow RD. Judicial response to court-assisted child murders. Fam Intim Partner Violence Q. (2017) 10(1):7-54.

13. Kõlves K. Child suicide, family environment, and economic crisis. *Crisis*. (2010) 31(3):115–7. doi: 10.1027/0227-5910/a000040

14. World Health Organization. Global Status Report on Preventing Violence against Children 2020. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization (2020). Available at: https://iris.who.int/bitstream/handle/10665/332394/9789240004191-eng. pdf?sequence=1.

15. Resource Center on Domestic Violence: Child Protection and Custody. Facts. Reno, NV: National Council of Juvenile and Family Court Judges (2023). Available at: https://rcdvcpc.org/facts.html. (Accessed December 27, 2024).

16. Thomas E. Family courts: Children forced into contact with fathers accused of abuse. BBC News (2023). Available at: https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-66531409. (Accessed December 27, 2024).

17. Chesler P. Mothers on Trial: The Battle for Children and Custody. Chicago, IL: Chicago Review Press (2011).

18. Silberg J. How Many Children Are Court-Ordered into Unsupervised Contact with an Abusive Parent After Divorce? Baltimore, MD: Leadership Council (2008). Available at: http://www.leadershipcouncil.org/1/med/PR3.html. 19. Shengold L. Soul Murder: The Effects of Childhood Abuse and Deprivation. New York, NY: Fawcett Columbine (1991).

20. Felitti VJ, Anda RF, Nordenberg D, Williamson DF, Spitz AM, Edwards V, et al. Relationship of childhood abuse and household dysfunction to many of the leading causes of death in adults: the adverse childhood experiences (ACE) study. *Am J Prev Med.* (1998) 14(4):245–58. doi: 10.1016/S0749-3797(98) 00017-8

21. Klika JB, Rosenzweig J, Merrick M. Economic burden of known cases of child maltreatment from 2018 in each state. *Child Adolesc Soc Work J.* (2020) 37:227–34. doi: 10.1007/s10560-020-00665-5

22. Friedman G. Fatal Court: 'The Harm to Children in the Nation's Family Courts Has Reached Crisis Proportions.' Deseret News (2019). Available at: https://www. deseret.com/2019/9/17/20805882/fatal-family-court-parental-rights-custody-battles-child-deaths-harm-center-for-judicial-excellence.

23. Posick C, Schueths AA, Christian C, Grubb JA, Christian SE. Child victim services in the time of COVID-19: new challenges and innovative solutions. *Am J Crim Justice*. (2020) 45:680–9. doi: 10.1007/s12103-020-09543-3

24. Hillis S, N'konzi JPN, Msemburi W, Cluver L, Villaveces A, Flaxman S, et al. Orphanhood and caregiver loss among children based on new global excess COVID-19 death estimates. *JAMA Pediatr.* (2022) 176(11):1145–8. doi: 10.1001/jamapediatrics.2022.3157

25. Wilde S, Sheeran N, Douglas H. The psychological impact on mothers who have experienced domestic violence when navigating the family court system: a scoping review. *Psychiatr Psychol Law.* (2024) 31(4):764–91. doi: 10.1080/13218719.2023. 2214927

26. Dalgarno E, Ayeb-Karlsson S, Bramwell D, Barnett A, Verma A. Health-related experiences of family court and domestic abuse in England: a looming public health crisis. *J fam Trauma Child Custody Child Dev.* (2024) 21(3):1–28.

27. Saunders DG, Faller KC, Tolman RM. Child Custody Evaluators' Beliefs About Domestic Abuse Allegations: Their Relationship to Evaluator Demographics, Background, Domestic Violence Knowledge and Custody-Visitation Recommendations. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Justice (2011). Available at: https://www.ojp. gov/pdffles1/nij/grants/238891.pdf.

28. Berger P. Divorce is big business. Hawaii Business Magazine (2014). Available at: https://www.hawaiibusiness.com/divorce-is-big-business/. (Accessed December 27, 2024).

29. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Child Maltreatment 2010. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (2010). http://www.acf.hhs.gov/programs/cb/stats\_research/index.htm. (Accessed December 27, 2024). 30. Prettyman A. Underreporting child maltreatment during the pandemic: evidence from Colorado. *Child Youth Serv Rev.* (2024) 156:107342. doi: 10.1016/j. childyouth.2023.107342

31. Meier JS. U.S. Child custody outcomes in cases involving parental alienation and abuse allegations: what do the data show? *J Soc Welf Fam Law.* (2020) 42(1):92–105. doi: 10.1080/09649069.2020.1701941

32. United Nations. Custody, Violence against Women and Violence against Children: Report of the Special Rapporteur on Violence against Women and Girls, Its Causes and Consequences, Reem Alsalem. New York, NY: United Nations (2023). Available at: https://www.ohchr.org/en/documents/thematic-reports/ ahrc5336-custody-violence-against-women-and-violence-against-children.

33. Dichter ME, Thomas KA, Crits-Christoph P, Ogden SN, Rhodes KV. Coercive control in intimate partner violence: relationship with women's experience of violence, use of violence, and danger. *Psychol Violence.* (2018) 8(5):596–604. doi: 10.1037/vio0000158

34. Teicher MH. Childhood trauma and the enduring consequences of forcibly separating children from parents at the United States border. *BMC Med.* (2018) 16:1–3. doi: 10.1186/s12916-018-1147-y

35. George Washington University. *Draft Summary: Overview of Family Court Outcomes Study*. Washington, DC: National Institute of Justice (2021). Available at: https://www.ojp.gov/pdffiles1/nij/grants/302141.pdf.

36. Chen S. Pennsylvania rocked by 'jailing kids for cash' scandal. CNN (2009). http://edition.cnn.com/2009/CRIME/02/23/pennsylvania.corrupt.judges/. (Accessed December 27, 2024).

37. Sheehy E, Lapierre S. Introduction to the special issue. J Soc Welf Fam Law. (2020) 42(1):1-4. doi: 10.1080/09649069.2020.1702409

38. Šimonovic D, Gbedemah H, Radačić I, Acar F, Macaulay MM, Asuagbor L, et al. (2019). Intimate Partner Violence Against Women is an Essential Factor in the Determination of Child Custody, Say Women's Rights Experts. Geneva, Switzerland: United Nations Human Rights Council. Available at: https://perma.cc/QN9A-FNAC.

39. European Parliament. European Parliament Resolution of 6 October 2021 on the Impact of Intimate Partner Violence and Custody Rights on Women and Children. Strasbourg, France: European Parliament (2021). Available at: https://perma.cc/962l-QJDQ.

40. United Nations. Custody, Violence Against Women and Violence Against Children: Report of the Special Rapporteur on Violence Against Women and Girks, Its Causes and Consequences, Reem Alsalem. New York, NY: United Nations (2023). Available at: https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2023/06/urgent-reformsneeded-protect-women-and-children-violence-custody-battles-un.